
November 18, 2009 

President Barack Obama 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20500 

Dear Mr. President: 
 
We write to you as scientists, clinicians and educators with leadership roles in global health, as 
you prepare to make critical decisions about the shape and trajectory of your Administration’s 
Global Health Initiative, the U.S. global AIDS strategy for the next 5 years, and funding levels 
for global AIDS and other global health programs in your fiscal year 2011 budget. We urge you 
to continue the scale-up of HIV prevention and treatment services in the developing world at a 
level and with a timeline commensurate with the goals and funding amounts authorized in the 
Lantos-Hyde legislation. This landmark legislation, to which you lent your name as a Senate co-
sponsor, calls for U.S. spending on global AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria at a level of $48 
billion over five years, including $39 billion for global AIDS activities.  Within the $39 billion is 
the U.S. contribution to the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria. 
 
Progress in combating the HIV pandemic has been nothing short of extraordinary, with almost 4 
million people in developing countries currently receiving antiretroviral therapy and millions of 
others reached with prevention, care and support programs.  While we appreciate the challenges 
our nation faces in light of the economic recession and the pledge of your Administration to 
respond to other global health challenges, it is imperative that we save lives, families and 
communities, as well as stabilize developing nations, through continued scale-up of HIV 
prevention and treatment services.  
 
U.S. global health policy now has an opportunity to leverage the success of the AIDS response 
by using accelerated scale-up of HIV prevention and treatment as a platform on which to build 
broader and more sustainable healthcare capacity in low-and middle-income countries. We are 
already seeing community-wide impacts of our efforts to date, including reductions in TB and 
malaria incidence and decreases in the number of children orphaned by AIDS and in the number 
of children born with HIV infection. We support and embrace your Global Health Initiative and 
its reach to other health conditions and vulnerable populations. Concerted efforts to integrate 
HIV services with other maternal health care, family planning services, child immunization and 
TB programs will amplify the value of U.S. investments to the health of the community at large. 
 
We have made substantial progress on AIDS, but much more remains to be done.  Only 40 
percent of adults eligible for HIV treatment currently have access to lifesaving drugs; the 
percentage of eligible children on treatment is much lower, despite the fact that nearly half of 
children prenatally infected will not survive their second birthday without treatment. The 
availability of HIV treatment is essential if we are to encourage individuals to be tested for HIV 
infection; knowledge of HIV serostatus is a backbone of prevention efforts. Treatment reduces 
infectiousness and transmission to others.  
 



The World Health Organization has determined that HIV/AIDS is the leading cause of death of 
women aged 15-44. HIV infection remains a leading cause of maternal mortality in sub-Saharan 
Africa. Globally, only one-third of pregnant women have access to antiretroviral drugs that can 
virtually eliminate the risk of perinatal transmission. Twelve million children have lost one or 
both parents to AIDS and the number of orphans continues to rise. PEPFAR authorizes U.S. 
support for orphaned and vulnerable children.  Your leadership and a responsive Congress can 
ensure that resources are made available to respond to the needs of children infected and affected 
by AIDS.  
 
Your new Administration, with its emphasis on evidence-based prevention strategies, holds the 
promise for changing the trajectory of the epidemic through effective, targeted prevention 
interventions.  Research is currently underway that may identify new tools for prevention and 
treatment in the near future--tools that could provide new hope to millions if resources are 
available to ensure that they reach the communities most at risk and in greatest need. 
 
We call on you to honor the commitments to universal access to HIV prevention, treatment and 
care, while embarking on new commitments to maternal and child health, neglected tropical 
disease programs, family planning, and health systems strengthening. Less than a decade ago, 
many doubted the feasibility of extending lifesaving antiretroviral therapy to poor people in 
developing nations. Today, some argue that we cannot increase the so-called “treatment 
mortgage” or that HIV resources should be shifted to other health care priorities.  We reject the 
notion that urgent health conditions should be pitted against one another.  Narrow conceptions of 
cost–effectiveness, or the cost of a given intervention in isolation, cannot become the litmus test 
to compare interventions for different diseases or to prioritize U.S. global health funding.  
Rather, we encourage a more contextual framework that recognizes HIV as a killer of young 
adults, on whom children depend for care and support and who represent the economic and 
cultural engine of any society.   
 
We urge you to be bold and compassionate as we continue to accelerate the U.S. response to the 
global AIDS pandemic.  Please use your leadership to encourage our allies from other wealthy 
nations to follow suit and to challenge the leaders of developing nations to increase their own 
spending on health programs to improve the lives of their own people. We stand ready to work 
with you on these critical public health and humanitarian efforts.  The lives of millions of poor 
people living with or at risk of HIV infection hang in the balance. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Georges Benjamin, MD, MPH 
Executive Director 
American Public Health Association 
 

Robert Bollinger, MD, MPH 
Associate Director 
Johns Hopkins University; Center for Global Health 
 

Martin Blaser, MD 
Chair, Department of Medicine 
New York University  
Langone Medical Center 
 

Palul Brandt-Rauf, DrPH, MD, ScD 
Dean 
School of Public Health 
University of Illinois at Chicago 
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Timothy Brewer, MD, MPH 
Director 
Global Health Programs 
McGill Medical School 
 

Kathleen Dracup, RN, FNP, DNSc, FAAN 
Dean 
School of Nursing 
UCSF 

Frank Cerra, MD 
Dean  
University of Minnesota  
Medical School 
 

Ayman El-Mohandes, MBBCh, MD, MPH 
Dean  
College of Public Health 
University of Nebraska Medical Center 
 

Richard E. Chaisson, M.D. 
Director  
Johns Hopkins University  
Center for Tuberculosis Research 

Wafaa El-Sadr, MD, MPH 
Director, Global Health Initiative 
Mailman School of Public Health 
Columbia University 
 

Paul Cleary, Ph.D. 
Dean of Public Health 
Yale School of Public Health and Medicine 
 

Paul E. Farmer, MD, Ph.D. 
Chair, Department of Global Health  
& Social Medicine; Harvard Medical School 

Myron S. Cohen, MD 
Director, Institute of Global Health &  
Infectious Diseases 
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill 
 

Linda P. Fried, MD, MPH 
Dean  
Mailman School of Public Health 
Columbia University 
 

James W. Curran, MD, MPH 
Dean 
Rollins School of Public Health 
Emory University 
 

Nancy Glass, MSN, Ph.D. 
Nursing 
Associate Director 
Johns Hopkins Center for Global Health 
 

Susan Cu-Uvin, MD 
Director  
Global Health Initiative 
Brown University 
 

James Hakim, MD, FRCP 
Professor of Medicine  
College of Health Sciences  
University of Zimbabwe 
 

Carlos del Rio, MD 
Chair  
Hubert Department of Global Health 
Emory University 
 

Gary W. Harper, Ph.D., MPH 
Director  
Master of Public Health Program 
DePaul University 
 

Sophie Delaunay 
Executive Director 
Doctors Without Borders 
Médecins Sans Frontières – USA 
 

Howard Hiatt, MD 
Associate Chief, Division of Global Health Equity 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
Former Dean; Harvard School of Public Health 
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Martha N. Hill, Ph.D., RN 
Dean  
School of Nursing 
Johns Hopkins University  
 

Linda Rosenstock, MD, MPH 
Dean  
School of Public Health 
UCLA 

Professor Gregory Hussey 
Deputy Dean: Research 
Director, Institute of Infectious Diseases and 
Molecular Medicine, University of Cape Town 
 

Professor David M. Serwadda 
Dean 
School of Public Health 
Makerere University 
 

Dr. Charles Ibingira BR 
Dean, School of Biomedical Sciences 
College of Health Sciences; Makerere University
 

Professor A. Willem Sturm, MD, PhD 
Dean, Nelson R. Mandela  
School of Medicine 
 

Gerald Keusch, MD 
Global Health Provost 
Boston University 
 

Sten H. Vermund, MD, Ph.D. 
Amos Christie Chair in Global Health 
Director, Vanderbilt Institute for Global Health 
 

Jim Yong Kim, MD, Ph.D. 
President 
Dartmouth College 
 

Paul Volberding, MD 
Professor & Vice Chair, Department of Medicine 
UCSF 
 

Michael J. Klag, MD, MPH 
Dean, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg  
School of Public Health 
 

Judith Wasserheit, MD, MPH 
Vice-Chair, Department of Global Health;  
University of Washington 
 

Max Michael, MD 
Dean, University of Alabama  
School of Public Health 
 

Craig M. Wilson, MD 
Director, Sparkman Center for Global Health 
University of Alabama at Birmingham 
 

Neal Nathanson, MD 
Associate Dean, Global Health Programs 
University of Pennsylvania; School of Medicine 
 

Edward Wing, MD 
Dean of Biology and Medicine 
Alpert Medical School; Brown University 
 

CC: The Honorable Joseph Biden 
The Honorable Hillary Clinton 
The Honorable Kathleen Sebelius 
The Honorable Peter Orzag 
The Honorable Jacob Lew 
Ms. Gayle E. Smith 
Dr. Ezekiel Emanuel 
Mr. Jeffrey S. Crowley, M.P.H. 
Ambassador Eric Goosby 
Ambassador Melanne Verveer 
Dr. Rajiv Shah

 


